Report on the 2018/19 Budget
Introduction

This report has been compiled to give background to the budget and the reasons for the figures in the budget.  It is in no way prepared to influence but to inform.  The budget has been worked on by the Finance Committee alongside responsible officers who have considered the various options and the related issues.  The report highlights the key areas where budgets have changed and the reasons why those changes were input in order for you to be able to reach an informed decision over the budget.
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History

Lowestoft Town Council came into existence in 2017 with no reserves and the budget was set on the council’s behalf by the former authority without taking fully into account the Town Council’s obligations and lack of resources meaning that there were shortfalls in some areas of the budget.
The first year of the Council has not been a representational one in respect of the spending as the council has not been fully operational.  Areas such as salaries and administration have seen significant underspends due to the recruitment process.  The Premises budget has also seen an underspend as the Town Hall is not able to be used as a home for the council at present.  Also, funding built into the budget for setting up  the Council has not been accessed due to the recruitment process and the time it has taken to find alternative accommodation whilst the Town Hall project is researched and implemented.  Whilst this may make the council’s accounts appear healthy, this is not something that can be planned for in the long term and is likely to change significantly in 2018/19.
Areas of the council’s budgets are tied into contracts that have been “transferred” to us along with the assets they concern which means that a large proportion of the council’s finances are pre-committed to meet the terms of the contracts.

Unlike the vast majority of councils, Lowestoft Town Council has to build up its reserves from scratch.  The Council adopted the policy of building the necessary reserves up to an amount equal to 4 months of precept with the anticipation that we might achieve 3 months in the first year due to the underspends previously noted.  Additional specified reserves have also been designated to cover key council assets and policy areas.
Challenges

The budget sub-committee was concerned about increasing the Council’s budget but were also mindful of meeting the shortfalls in the budget with which they had inherited.  As Lowestoft Town Council precept payers themselves, they realised that the setting up of the Council had led to an increase in the town’s council tax levels as service costs has been transferred to the Town Council without any related reduction in the District Council’s levy.  However, this was balanced by the responsibility of ensuring that the towns needs were met and facilities maintained and improved. The possibilities of external funding are being explored but this is in relation to key projects and as additional spending for improvements rather than covering core expenditure.  Cuts to contracts were discussed, however because of previous cost-saving exercises (prior to the contracts being transferred to the Town Council) they would be minimal and could potentially lead to redundancies or service cuts.
Assets have been transferred to the Town Council without active reserves to maintain them and many have suffered a lack of investment over a long period of time and, as custodians for the town, the council needs to carry out some timely work to ensure the assets do not further decline in condition and value.
Key Budget Areas

Arts, Heritage & Museums

There is an increase in this budget to carry out some urgent protective work for the Lowestoft Collection.  This is mainly a one off charge the bulk of which falls in the next financial year.  The Lowestoft Collection contains the 3rd most important collection of Lowestoft China in the world and this will ensure that it is enhanced, protected and stored safely.  This adds £28,000 onto next year’s budget.
CCTV

There is a small reduction in the budget and we will obviously be holding a public consultation in 2018 about the future of CCTV.  This is a reduction of about £28,000 on next year’s budget.
Event & Grants

Town and Parish councils traditionally have grant schemes for local organisations and charities however no figure was included in the council’s original budget.  The budget team researched the levels of other similar councils and opted to aim at the middle to lower end of the range.  This adds £50,000 onto the budget.

Marina Theatre

This figure is mainly covered by the inherited contract however there was a minimal amount for repairs and maintenance in the budget.  It was felt this should be increased from £5,100 to £10,000 per annum with a reserve set up for Repairs and Maintenance which any underspend would go into to build a reserve in case of future major work.  The council have already approved contracting a full expert condition survey of the theatre however this figure is intended to try to ensure that the town council is in a position to maintain the building.
Allotments, Open Spaces & East of England Park

This figure rises as in 2018/19 we will gain a new park which needs to be maintained.  Despite WDC having planned the park, it was not already included in the existing contract with Norse and therefore no figure for maintenance was included in the budget.  The sub-committee did try to get estimates of the costs involved however, due to constraints have, looked at costs involved in maintaining our other parks and included a figure to ensure that the council can maintain the park by whichever means it decides. This is an addition of £75,000 to the budget.

Other Parks 

These figures have only been increased in line with expected increases of around 3.5%.  Councillors did raise whether cost savings could be made but it was felt that we are not yet in a strong enough position to know where such savings could be effective or may have a detrimental impact at this time.  Therefore, we recommend maintaining these levels but setting up a specific reserve for Parks and Open Spaces where any underspend/saving could be ringfenced for specific improvement projects in the future.
Play Areas

As with Parks the base costs are only increased in line with inflation however an additional figure has been added as there was no provision in the budget for end of life replacement of play equipment.  We considered that if we did not add in a sum to ensure that equipment can be replaced we would be setting future generations of councillors in an invidious position by not taking the decision ourselves.  Lowestoft, and in particular South Lowestoft, have the lowest percentage of equipped play spaces in Waveney, often in the most deprived wards.  The average life expectancy of play equipment is ten years, if we are going to maintain our play areas and indeed develop new ones then we need to budget for it as we cannot be certain of ‘planning income’ in the future.  This adds £50,000 to the budget.
Public Conveniences

As with the other contracted assets these have mainly just been increased in line with inflation however there is one additional amount added.  As reinstating the toilet at Fen Park is under consideration, there would be the cost of maintaining it.  We hope that we can find non-budget funding for the restoration/replacement but the ongoing maintenance would fall to the town council.  This would be a major asset to the enjoyment of the park to the local community.  We have based the initial cost on the figures for the other ‘non-park’ toilets as already covered by our contract at this time.  This adds £7,500 to the budget.
Administration

Salaries

Salaries are budgeted to increase in line with inflation and we will aim to follow what is negotiated nationally as a minimum.  We have had to increase the amount budgeted for pensions as WDC did not include enough in the original budget to ensure that our staff could be enrolled into the Local Government Pension Scheme.  This is obviously an estimated amount as until staff are in place and everything organised we are still working to estimates and have aimed for a maximum to ensure no shortfall.  There are two additional figures under salaries.  One is a proposal to employ two ground maintenance apprentices specific for our parks/open spaces to enable more work to be down as well as looking to the council’s future.  The other is a staffing contingency.  As mentioned before we have no reserves in place and WDC only provided a staffing budget that covered the salaries.  There was no provision in case of emergency cover for staff.  For example, if a member of staff was off on long-term sick or on maternity/paternity leave, we would have no budget to hire in temporary cover for that member of staff.  We took advice and set a figure at 20% of the salary budget per year.  If we do not need to access this then it can be held in reserve and the percentage reduced in future years as required. Added to budget:  Pensions £17,000, Two Apprentices £30,000, Staffing Contingency £50,000

Training

This figure has been increased to cover training needs for the new staff and councillors as well as ongoing continuing professional development. This is an important part of the Council’s risk management.  We had discussion about whether this should be a one-off increase however it was pointed out that come 2019 we could have a whole new Council requiring training so the consideration was to set at £8,500 for two years and then review to see if it could be budgeted to spread over the 4 years of the council in the way that elections are budgeted. Added to budget £6,500.
Telephones

We have significantly reduced the budget for phones as we are limiting the number of staff needing work mobiles and will look to use VOIP services for our offices.

Saving to budget £6,000

Insurance

This figure looks like a significant increase however it is actually a saving.  In the 2017/18 budget insurance was spread across different headings whereas for 2018/19 it is consolidated into one amount and includes the Lowestoft Collection which was insured by WDC in 2017/18.

Asset Management

This is the fee which we are currently paying WDC and the majority of which will fall to our Facilities Manager in future.  Saving £17,000 to offset against salaries.
Legal Costs

WDC made no provision in our budget for any legal costs as they have their own in-house legal department.   Provision was made this year to put £50,000 in a legal reserve however no figure has been budgeted for future years.  This decision could be reviewed annually depending on whether we’ve had recourse to use the legal reserve.
Budget Contingency
Bearing in mind this initial year’s underspend we have reduced the figure from £100,000 to £50,000.  We feel that this should still enable us to hit our target reserve wise as well as building up additional specific reserves where possible. Saving to Budget of £50,000

Reserves

As well as the General Reserve, we have recommended set up various specific reserves.  They are:

· Heritage and Arts Reserve

· Parks & Open Spaces

· Play Areas

· Civic & Ceremonial

· Legal

· Repairs and Maintenance

· Training

· Staffing Contingency

· Elections

· Public Conveniences
The reserves would build in various ways through underspends, planned funding or external funding.  Each has guidelines set for how the funding goes to the reserve.  For example, the Parks & Open Spaces Reserve would be started off by any underspend in our budgets as well as any grants that we might be able to apply for or any events/fundraising that may take place. The Play areas would be funded from the specific allocation in the budget plus and funding from planning and developments.

There would also be a separate account for our Charitable Status re Arnold’s Bequest should ownership transfer on 1 April 2018.
Conclusion

This document outlines the thought processes and budget amounts of the key increases or savings in the budget.  The Budget Sub-Committee went into their work with open minds but also limited information.  We are barely nine months into our first year and obtaining pertinent information has not always been easy as many of our colleagues are aware.  
The budget that we are recommending is higher than we would have hoped but it takes into account major issues which were previously overlooked and seeks to ensure that Lowestoft Town Council is successful at looking after the needs of the town and improving life for its whole community.  We have looked to provide a strong foundation that will serve the community well for the future rather than looking at short term popularity measures.  This budget should ensure that future budgets should only have to take account of inflation unless the Council decides on a major project or takes on additional responsibilities.
This budget would see an increase across the bands as follows:

	Increase
	Band A
	Band B
	Band C
	Band D

	Weekly
	£  0.20
	£  0.23
	£  0.26
	£  0.29

	Monthly
	£  0.85
	£  0.99
	£  1.13
	£  1.27

	Annual
	£10.16
	£11.85
	£13.54
	£15.23


This chart only contains bands A to D as these are the most prevalent properties in Lowestoft.  Band D is often used as a comparison but the majority of properties in Lowestoft actually fall in the bands A to C.

Moving forward hopefully we can develop a budget layout that reflects the provisions of the Town Council rather than being WDC/Norse-centric but we felt that because of the issues raised in the initial budget it was best to display them in a like for like layout.
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